11.5 Members Rebuilding AFGW Projects Report to Council, 9 July 2011

1.
Project work summary
To date the following work has been undertaken:
· A summary report outlining key observations and reflections about the Multigenerational Approach training program (Feb 2011 AFGW Council meeting).
· A two hour workshop on building and revitalising membership, facilitated at the February 2011 AFGW Council meeting.
Continuing work includes:

· The challenge for each of us and AFGW Council Members to sign up three new or lapsed members this year: one each by the end of April, the end of July and by the October AGM. An invitation to take part in this challenge was also issued to the broader membership by the President in the last AFGW newsletter. This invitation will also be reissued in the next edition of Graduate Women.
· The Members Rebuilding AFGW working groups, involving primarily AFGW Council Members, to develop the Challenges and/or Actions which were prioritised through the February 2011 workshop.

· Taking the “Members Rebuilding AFGW” initiative to the broader AFGW membership. This has involved developing four focused pages on this theme for the next issue of Graduate Women (AFGW national magazine) due for publication in July 2011.

2.
Project report summaries
2.1.
Challenge to recruit new/lapsed members

There has been a mixed response to this challenge. It is difficult to report exactly how effective this has been or exactly how many new members have been recruited as a direct result of this challenge. Anecdotally since the challenge began new and lapsed members have been successfully recruited through:

· Events such as the Women and Engineering event in QLD which about 30 women attended and resulted in about 3 new members (as well as the April high tea which also resulted in some new members).
· Interested women making contact through the AFGW and STA websites. 
· Making a personal approach to lapsed members
· Approaching colleagues and Research Higher Degree students.

· Giving memberships as a gift.

· Adding our membership of AFGW/STA and IFUW to our email signature.

We think it is fair to say that this challenge has led to:

· More of us being active in publicising and talking to other women about AFGW in our attempts to recruit new members.
· Adopting more direct and strategic approaches to introducing women to AFGW/NFAs such as WA’s initiative to invite senior female academics, female politicians and presidents of other women’s organisations to events.

· At least 6 new/lapsed members confirmed to have joined who otherwise would not have joined.

· A number of potential new/lapsed members in the process of joining.

However, anecdotally this challenge has not been easy because:
· Some lapsed members who were approached are not interested in rejoining because they have become disengaged and/or disenchanted with AFGW/STA. To some extent all organisations have membership losses of this kind. However it would be in AFGW/STA interest to further explore this issue and to ensure that, where we can, we address the issues/concerns that have led to some members leaving and refusing to rejoin.
· Some women do not want to add further commitments to their already full/busy life. 
· Some Council members are struggling with the leadership workload they currently carry and have therefore found that other business, such as this challenge, have “to take a back seat.” 
· Some women can not afford the financial commitment of membership.
2.2
Challenge 1: Rework purpose, refine/update AFGW goals and distinguish from other women’s groups

Team: Kathy Mumford (facilitator), Jane Baker, ‘Tricia Blombery, Jocelyn Eskdale, Barbara Murray, Pauline Riley, Madeleine Laming

Additional contributors: Faith Layton, Jenny Strauss, Dalma Jacobs and, via challenge 3 - Deborah Haydon
2.2.1
Purpose of challenge
This challenge was identified under the general rubric of ‘what does AFGW have to offer’. We need to examine our vision and purpose to ensure that we have clarity about ourselves as an organisation and how our vision and purpose distinguishes us from other women's groups. Clarity is essential to help us to effectively decide/promote:

· What role we expect to play within the ranks of NGOs and why exactly we exist 

· What is and what is not relevant to our functioning
· How we compete for new and retain existing members and 
· How we ensure that our program of activities advances our vision and purpose and clearly illustrates who we are.
2.2.2
Progress to date
· Discussion with Team Members has commenced.

· The vision and purpose of AFGW has been examined and discussed.
· The vision and purpose of a number of 'competing' women’s organisations have been examined and compared to ours. These include the Association of Women Educators, Business & Professional Women, UN Women (formerly UNIFEM), Voice, Interests and Education of Women (VIEW), Women in Adult and Vocational Education, and YWCA Australia.
2.2.3
Results to date
· Although some women’s organisations have similar objects and activities and some share a focus on an aspect of education (e.g. Women in Adult and Vocational Education), this examination of women’s organisations has confirmed that AFGW is the only women’s organisation which has a focus on higher education.
· AFGW is also the only women’s organisation affiliated to an international women’s NGO (IFUW) which has a focus on education and advocates on education issues at the UN.
· Team member consensus was to retain AFGW’s purpose statement of ‘the National Voice of graduate women promoting the advancement of women worldwide and their equality of opportunity through initiatives in: Education, Friendship and Peace’.
· Council would be aware that AFGW’s Constitutional Objects will need to be updated and approved by the 2012 Triennial Conference. No change was approved by the 2009 Conference which means that, at a minimum, the words ‘university women graduates’ must be changed to ‘women graduates’ or ‘graduate women’. While the working objects on the website - as devised at the first post conference meeting of the Council – do reflect the change in membership, new revised Constitutional Objects still need to be redrafted and submitted to the 2012 Triennial Conference for consideration. This work needs to commence as soon as possible since time is needed for notice, consultation and consensus to be reached.

2.3.
Challenge 2: Targeting potential members

Team: Michelle Imison (facilitator), Mikele Barrett-Woodbridge, Margaret Giles, Marion Jones, Felicity Lord, Virginia Ross, Merle Thompson.
Additional contributors: Mary Crawford, Catherine Davies (via Challenge 3)
2.3.1
Purpose of challenge

This challenge was identified under the general rubric of ‘how do/can we market and promote ourselves more effectively?’. We need ‘new blood’ in the organisation, but several reports and repeated attempts to address this issue have, at best, arrested this decline rather than reversed it. We need to re-engage individuals, branches and STAs in membership activities, identify potential groups of new members and strategies for approaching them and undertake ‘assertive’ membership drives.
2.3.2
Progress to date
· Discussion with Team Members has commenced.
2.3.3
Results to date

· Existing members have been identified as the greatest resource to help AFGW/STA’s to target potential members.
· New and existing location-specific strategies need to be developed/adopted to help members target potential new members.
· Many young women join because they want to apply for scholarships and many of these young women do not maintain their membership. This presents us with a challenge: what else/what can we do better to encourage them to stay as members?

· Anecdotal evidence suggests that members join and remain for a variety of reasons, which might change over time, and all of which need to be valued. Some want to be involved politically, others may simply want to meet like-minded women in their area on a social basis while supporting and celebrating women’s education and equity. Some may wish to be part of a formal structure, others might want to be part of an informal group – and both types of members might switch between these levels of engagement. Still others simply believe in the vision and purpose of AFGW and all they want to do is support the organisation financially by being a financial member.
· We need to examine the ways we enable women to join to ensure that we are flexible enough to appeal to the widest number of women and meet their changing needs. E.g. We need to discuss whether we allow women to join at the national level and we need to discuss whether we establish and formally recognise a new informal group structure that enables women to join and meet without having to fulfil the formal obligations of the current branch structure.
· Target groups can depend on the area and existing members’ contacts/interests (e.g. professional women, those reaching retirement, postgraduate students, migrant/refugee women).

· Strategies for targeting specific groups of women are currently being discussed and documented.

· Membership recruitment activities must be designed to take account of the time availability of members.
Challenge 3: More members involved in leadership and standing committee roles 
Team: Kathryn Seymour (facilitator), Dalma Jacobs, Deborah Haydon, Mary Crawford, Catherine Davies.
3.3.1
Purpose of challenge

This challenge was identified under the general rubric of ‘How can AFGW create a positive atmosphere for growth? We need to find ways to successfully engage more women in leadership and decision making roles and we need to think creatively about how we can make more opportunities for others to ‘have a go’.

3.2.2
Progress to date
· Discussion with Team Members has commenced.

3.2.3
Results to date

· It is increasingly difficult to fill key formal leadership roles (President, Secretary, CIR, Treasurer) and Standing Committee positions (Convenors and Members) at the Branch, State/Territory and National levels. Overall, members report that it is difficult to find women who are able to fully participate in leadership and decision making roles within AFGW.
· There are a number of contributing factors. These include the steadily decreasing and aging membership, the diversity of professional and community organisations that AFGW members belong to, the competing demands on members discretionary time, finances and energy (including from these different organisations as members are sought to take leadership roles in all or many of them), an organisational decision making climate that can be perceived as ‘unfriendly’ and ‘unwilling to change’, and the increased work load that is expected of members in leadership positions. E.g., the advent of electronic communication has placed more responsibility and work on AFGW leadership teams. 
· In the past, communication was mainly through posted newsletters received a few times each year. Now members expect (in fact demand) up-to-date and interactive websites, distribution of summaries of electronic reports received from numerous sources and networks. Leaders require new expertise in order to provide social networking services such as Skype, MySpace, Facebook etc. Leaders and Standing Committee members are also expected to regularly contribute, at academic standard, to on-line and blog discussions. Ironically, often when all of this information/communication is received members become overwhelmed with the volume of information.
· This has negative effects on both AFGW as an organisation and individual members.
· Individual women who put their hands up often find themselves stretched and burnt out, some taking on roles and responsibilities because no one else will and some taking on extra responsibilities even when they do not have the personal (e.g. time) or organisational (e.g. mentor) resources available to do the job/s effectively.
· Positions are being left vacant, there is an increasing reliance on the same women standing for more than one term, juggling two positions at the same time or constantly rotating between positions over time.
· The work of AFGW, the STA’s and Branches is therefore increasingly becoming dependent on a smaller group of women. Members report that the level of frustration and disillusionment is increasing as the organisation relies on fewer and fewer women to do the work and AFGW, the STA’s and many Branches become less and less effective.
· Without new members taking on leadership roles we lose out on the ‘rejuvenation factor’ of new ideas and new energy. 
· At the state level, most recently, the NT Association has decided to formally wind up and the ACT and SA associations are also facing severe stress and the possibility of dissolution. The Tasmanian association dissolved in 2004.
· Active Branches are also folding because they do not have women who are willing to take on the formal leadership roles. (informal groups (see Challenge 2) may help resolve this).
· At the national level three of the current office bearers are serving their second term and so must be replaced at the end of the Triennium. The Standing Committees are not working effectively. Where in the past the Standing Committees were active in AFGW’s advocacy work, currently this work is mostly falling on the President, CIR and Immediate Past President. Reporting is often late and not adequate. Capacity to prepare submissions has been considerably depleted and advocacy work at the STA and national levels has been reduced. NB Once AFGW had five policy Standing Committees and three administrative Standing Committees (including one on Membership Policy). Now there only three policy Standing Committees- Education, Status of Women, and Peace/Human Security and one administrative Standing Committee Resolutions.
A list of suggested issues that need to be explored have been identified. These are:

· Can we reduce the work load? We need to explore how we might change the way workloads are structured and distributed. E.g. we need to look at:

· Job sharing (currently the education convenors role is shared between Madeleine Laming (Tertiary Ed ) and Marion Jones (Schools or YK-Y12) 
· Whether there are jobs that we could stop doing? Are we doing things that are outside of our ‘brief’? Do we need to focus on a ‘specialty in education', because we are burning out trying to do too many things by having a much broader focus?
· How we might simplify our constitution, structure and procedures so we are less bureaucratic?
· Review of roles and responsibilities to examine if there are jobs that are currently the responsibility of particular positions that really could be done by someone else and how do we address jobs that are currently the responsibility of particular positions that are not being done and are reverting to someone else to undertake them?

· Can we develop a mentor/succession planning strategy? E.g. we need to look at:
· How we can make better use of opportunities to provide ‘potential leaders’ with experience e.g. the Conveners (or Co Conveners) of Standing Committees Roles, Graduate women and the newsletter editors.
· Do we need to improve the statements of roles & responsibilities so it is clear what is expected 

· Do we need to provide better introduction/briefing information on how AFGW works to new members and to women who are newly engaged in leadership roles?
· How can we provide more opportunities for women -outside the formal leadership group – to be asked/given opportunities to take part in leadership/decision making/small projects?
3.
Next steps
The challenge to make rapid and significant progress on the “Members Rebuilding AFGW” initiative has been a lot harder and has required a lot more effort and commitment of personal resources than originally anticipated by the facilitators. There have been a number of personal issues affecting the amount of discretionary time available to spend on the challenge for both us, as facilitators, and also for individual Council/Team Members. This has slowed, but not stopped, our progress. These have included unanticipated events such as illness and anticipated events such as travel and competing priorities. Also we have found that even though we started with only three challenges, each of these challenges has led to additional areas which will require significant work. 
There is a real need for additional members, not engaged in Council or Executive positions, to come on board and help with the Members Rebuilding AFGW initiative. By the time of the Council Meeting we will have finalised the four pages introducing the Members Rebuilding AFGW initiative to the wider AFGW membership. We are aware that there are many members who are not aware of the serious situation facing AFGW and our future as a viable organisation. We hope that once they are aware of this, we will have a small group of members putting their hand up to help progress the Challenges/Actions.
Finally we would like to say that this project will only work with help and input from everyone. ANY contribution, no matter how small or seemingly insignificant WILL help One evening or one hour of research or two hours spent documenting your thoughts –yes they REALLY DO count - on one of the membership issues can make a big difference to how successfully we proceed. WE REALLY DO NEED YOU!!

We also reiterate the call for additional help that we made at the conclusion of the workshop and in the Framework and Responsibilities document:

There is a lot of work to do and we need more people to help do it. If there is someone you know, even if they are not a member of AFGW, who is willing to help us with their expertise and/or time please let us know. We will be putting a call out to all of our members in the next edition of Graduate Women in July but it would be great if we could get more volunteers on board as soon as possible. Please remember this initiative is a wonderful opportunity for us to look wider than usual to other women and see if they would like to become involved – and, indeed, will probably require us doing so (particularly in regard to the need for specific skills or experience). You may be pleasantly surprised at the response when they realise how much they are needed and what a difference they can make (section 3.2, p.2).

We are extremely grateful to Jane for her common sense in seeing that this project requires a large commitment and advising us to initially only tackle one Action/Challenge each. She was absolutely correct in this assessment and we have come to realise that it is not possible for us to facilitate discussion and recommendations for change on all nine Challenge/Action areas. Council therefore needs to find facilitators for the remaining six Challenge/Action items if they require discussion leading to recommendations for change in these areas. The remaining six challenges which Council may require facilitators for are:
1. Under the question - What does AFGW Have to Offer?

1.1
Provide value for money for our significant fees

1.2
Distil information relating to IFUW and pass it on to our members
2. Under the question - How do/can we market and promote ourselves more effectively?
2.1
Raising public awareness through the media and other means

2.2
Website

3. Under the question - How can AFGW create a positive atmosphere for growth?

3.1
Building Relationships and Personal Contacts

3.2
 Our corporate culture

Further Reports detailing progress and any outcomes and/or recommendations on the three challenges which we are facilitating will be presented at the October 2011 Council Meeting and AGM. Some questions/project plans/ideas may be circulated earlier to generate wider discussion. We encourage any council member who would like more information on the progress/content of the challenges we are facilitating to contact the relevant facilitator.
Michelle Imison, Kathleen Mumford and Kathryn Seymour
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